 COBHAM PARISH COUNCIL MEETING 2016/17 (NO 9)
Minutes of the PARISH COUNCIL MEETING held in 

The Meadow Room on  

Monday 20th March 2017 at 7.30 pm
PRESENT


COUNCILLORS:
CLLR R DYMOND (CHAIR)
CLLR M HAIG

CLLR J BLACKETT
CLLR G GABBITAS
CLLR ARNOTT
CLLR K SMITH
CLLR M BOOTH

IN ATTENDANCE:
MRS K LANE (CLERK) and approx. 17 Parishioners

CLLR B SWEETLAND


CLLR S JASSAL

1. Apologies for Absence: Cllr Dyer, Cllr B Smith. 

2. Minutes:  to confirm and sign the minutes of the Parish Council Meeting on Monday 6th February 2017. 
3. Declaration of Interests:  None.

4. Parishioners Comments
A Parishioner asked about the old varnish factory in Sole Street. It was reported that an area appears to have been tarmacked for lorries. However, Cllr K Smith said that no planning permission has been sought or agreed. 

Playing Fields -  A parishioner reported that a fence is down at the rear of The Ship and vehicles have used this access to drive over the playing fields. A hole, wide enough to allow a car access, has also appeared at the back of The Leather Bottle. This is a tree lined boundary. The question was asked as to whether this access be blocked off? 

Cllr M Haig explained that The Ship is under new management and they are keen to work with the Parish. Cllr Booth said we should find out from Land registry whose boundary this is but he also felt that this could be easily dealt with amongst themselves. Cllr Haig said she saw a white van come up Battle Street and drive through car park. It was suggested that a bollard be considered in that area.  

Cllr Blackett said he is looking through playing fields documentation and will send through anything relevant. 

Cllr Dymond said she would speak to the pub landlords. 
Cllr Arnott said that she had some spare chain link fencing that they are welcome to use. 
1 Matters arising from previous minutes
Cobham Traffic Management
Cllr Dymond that there has been a lot of development carried out at the Cobham end of the village: the white lines have been refreshed as have the double yellow lines, with an extra length added at the end of Lawrence Drive. The hatching lines have been re-done, and the white dotted line re-instated down to Owletts, 20mph limit in place along The Street. One set of hatching lines has been missed opposite The Ship, and a 20mph set of signs at Lodge Lane end, which KCC will do soon.
Cllr B Sweetland explained that, regarding the Lodge Lane 20mph signs, someone at KCC is looking into trying to find a piece of land, that KCC owns, to allow for the signs to be erected.  

Cllr Dymond continued by saying the original plan of work is now almost complete, and thanked Cllr Sweetland who has worked very hard to make this all happen, including financial support for bollards etc. She said there are still problems with speeding and kerb mounting but hopefully this is a move in the right direction. 
Cllr M Haig said that some villagers had expressed unhappiness with the double yellow lines through village. Although double yellow lines had been painted in the past, this was before the pavements had been added. Cllr Dymond said that all KCC had done was refresh the lines, which we hadn’t asked them to do. Cllr Sweetland said that the lines visibly narrow the appearance of the road which in turn has the effect of slowing the traffic. 
Steve Gray, Community Warden, confirmed that there were two police officers in the village that day monitoring traffic. They were there from 08:30am and again at 12.45. Cllr Sweetland said that had requested that the police be at two locations – Camer Parade as well as in the village.

Cllr M Haig said that on the first day they were in the village there were reports of a number of tickets being issues, as well as cautions and disqualifications. 

Cllr Dymond explained that no official data had been received from the police. Clerk to see whether we can get copies of the official data.  
It was reported that there was a crash and fatality in Henhurst Road – the accident is being investigated by police. 

An email was received from Cobham Traffic Group, which was read out. One of the issues raised was that not enough notice was given to businesses in the village about the road closure. The Clerk explained that the Parish Council were only told the day before by email. 

The question was asked again about whether the road could have a width restriction at one end. Larger vehicles would not be able to access the village from both ends. However, one issue would be that the school bus would have to go back down the A2 and the farm/rural businesses would be affected. Again, not a perfect solution, it would solve one problem and create another. 

Cllr Haig said that in the main it is the rat runners that are the problem.

Cllr Dymond said she was due to meet Nikola Floodgate, KCC in April, to look at further visual options to deter people. 
Steve Gray said he had been outside school recently and people are still speeding and not abiding by rules. Cllr Dymond said that the white giveway lines are helping. 

Lower Thames Crossing
Cllr Sweetland said that there had been a lot in the press over the past week or two, and an announcement had been expected for a long time. He said that an announcement was not made later that week, it was unlikely to happen until after 4 May elections. 

Cllr Sweetland said that 30,000 leaflets were dropped in Dartford explaining that they (the residents), were being misled about the issues regarding the crossing. 
Flooding in Sole Street
Cllr Bryan Sweetland said that this was one of the questions he put to full Council meeting. He asked the Cabinet Member responsible for Transport to keep an eye on this and not to slip too much further. He said there have been some genuine issues which have delayed things but communication has been poor about the issues they’ve been having.16th April is the new date for cleaning but we still don’t have a date for the rest of the work. 
HGV signs at Henshurst Road

This is still being considered by KCC Highways.
Manor Road carriageway
Grill still not been repaired. Cllr Arnott to take a look and advise Clerk if it still needs to be actioned. 
Halfpence Road carriageway 
16 locations of potholes have been dealt with. 
Byway/bridleway
Clerk explained that she received a response about how a byway might be considered to be reduced to a bridleway. Response to be sent to parishioner who raised the question. 

Footway from Sole Street to Camer
The footway is still passable at the moment, but due to the over growth, will soon be single file. KCC were going to cut it but due to budget cuts have said they are unable to.
Jeskyns Park (parking) 

No problems at present. 
Church Parking
No problems have been noted. It was noted by a parishioner that this area was given to village by Darnley in 1922 for use by the Church. The parking is for Blue badge holders or hearses and no other parking.  Cllr Haig commented that, when cars are parked in this area, it does slow down the traffic. 
Cllr K Smith reiterated that the land was given to the village so hearses could pull up. We are asking people not to park within this area. 

Blue Badge sign to remain. Item to be removed from the agenda.
Japanese Knotweed  
Cllr Arnott said that it is not growing back yet but she is keeping an eye on it. 
Defibrillators
Cllr Blackett met with Revd Walker and it was agreed with PCC that the Church room defibrillator would go at the end of the building where the old notice board is. Minor supply of electrics needed. Will take down when works being done. 
Concern was raised about the possible vandalism of the defibrillators. The one situated at the Meadow Rooms is under the canopy. The Clerk explained that the cabinet is being replaced as the lock is faulty. The second defibrillator will be situated at the Sports Club under the Bowling Club canopy where it will be less visible and obvious for potential vandalism, but still easily accessible. 

The Clerk explained that all three defibrillators have been added to the Parish Council insurance policy. 

Cllr Dymond said that there is a local trainer willing to do defibrillator training. 

The WI had defibrillator training and said that is was very good. Cllr Dymond confirmed that dates need to be agreed for the required training. Clerk to action.
Police & Crime Commissioners Meeting
Cllr Dymond mentioned some of the key things discussed at this meeting:

Traffic enforcement – it is expected that the police will spend more money on education and training, and should be enforcing speeding.

Parking on kerbs – powers should be given to councils to deal with it this behaviour. 

Anti-social behaviour app – County Eye very useful. Prompt action from the police. 

Visual policing – giving police handheld devices so they can report on what they are doing there and then rather than waiting when they get back to the office.

Dog fouling
Cllr Dymond said that the GBC contact, Stuart Alford, said that they really need location, time of day, route and days to be able to tackle the Sole Street dog fouling issue. 
Dog fouling signs on upper field
Cllr Booth said these had been given to someone at the Sports Club but these have not appeared yet. Cllr Booth to follow-up.  

It was suggested that the headteacher at Cobham School could be asked if pupils could design anti dog fouling posters.  Cllr Dyer to be asked if he would suggest this to the headteacher. Cllr Dymond said that 'professional' posters are also required. 
Playground tidy-up date
Cllr Booth had a look at the playground and confirmed that it needs mowing – the area is very rough. 

Rubber matting –  the cleaning of the mats is a job for a contractor with a decent power washing machine. Cllr Booth will look into the costing. 
Public toilets

Gravesend Borough Council are not doing anything immediately as they are waiting until there is an alternative public convenience in place. 

Cllr Bryan Sweetland said that Meopham is looking seriously at taking over the funding of their village public convenience. Gravesend Borough Council's costings for this is £7k. 

Cllr Dymond explained that nobody is sure what to do regarding the Cobham public convenience. Demolishing or taking over the funding are two possible options and costings need to be established. 
2 Ongoing Items
Playing Fields
Cllr Dyer not present. Looking into grants to pay for three new surfaces there. Cllr Booth is contacting a person about the painting of the ground equipment.
Footpaths
Cllr Arnott said that she had checked Round Street through to Church and all appear to be fine. 

Cllr Dymond said that there had been a report of mutilated dead foxes in the Gold Street area.  Cllr K Smith said she thinks this is more likely to be as a result of them being dragged around, not sport. 
Transport
Nothing to report. Joint Transportation Board – all dates on GBC website. There was one cancelled last week. 

Planning
March Planning Report (as at 16/3/17)

Ref No 20170141 - 38 Scratton Fields, Sole Street, DA12 3AS
Erection of single storey rear/side and front extensions and installation of windows to the front and side elevations at ground floor level.

CPC has no objections to these modest plans and alterations which are in keeping with the neighbouring properties in Scratton Fields.

Ref No  20170194 - 7 Greenlands, Sole Street, DA12 3AT
Erection of a single storey rear extension and a front porch.

CPC has no objections to these modest plans and alterations which are in keeping with the neighbouring properties in Greenlands

Ref No 20170123 - Knightsplace Equestrian Centre Ltd, Pond Cottage Stables Knights Place Farm, Watling St Cobham
Retention of mobile classroom for use in association with the equine teaching facility at Knights Place Equestrian Centre.

CPC do not object to the retention of the mobile classroom and would support a restriction on the continued use of this facility to prevent overnight accommodation.  The temporary nature of the mobile classroom does not give rise to a need for a permanent structure, and as an educational facility cannot be converted into a dwelling of any sort.

Ref No 20151139 – Oldlands, Gold Street, Cobham, Gravesend, Kent, DA13 0XA 

Demolition of the existing structure and erection of a replacement dwelling alongside associated parking, access and landscaping works

CPC has no objection to the revised application above.

Ref No 20170034 - The Murrells 29-31 The Street

CPC has no objection to the application for listed building consent for internal allegations to the layout of the new stud walls, care of original timber posts, studs and sole plate, reinstallation of water, electricity and hearing service, repairs to the fireplace and damp prevention.

Ref No 20170102 - St Mary’s Church Room, Sole Street
Erection of an extension to the western end of the Church Room to provide an improved kitchen, disable wc and additional storage, reinstatement of Rose Window in new western gable wall, insertion of new window in the south elevation, blocking up of an existing fire door and insertion of new fire door in existing window opening in the north elevation and internal alterations.

CPC has no objections to the proposed improvements.

Ref No 20170138 - 3 Chapelwood Place, DA13 9AG
Erection of single storey rear extension to form enlarged kitchen/dining room and erection of first floor front extension to form bedroom and bathroom.

CPC has no objections.

Results of Applications Pending

Ref No 20160760 - Leighton Sole Street Cobham Gravesend Kent DA13 0XZ

Application for a Lawful Development Certificate in respect of the proposed use of land within the residential curtilage for the stationing of a mobile home as a granny annexe incidental to the main dwelling. 

GBC Certificate Refused, grounds for this determination are as follows: 
“1. It is considered as a matter of fact and degree that the mobile home in this case would by reason of its size, facilities contained, connections to services, and propensity to provide independent living accommodation are such that the mobile home falls within the definition of development and is not permitted development by reason of the Town and Country Planning (General Permitted Development) (England) Order 2015, as amended. Accordingly the proposal would not be lawful and a certificate cannot be issued. Therefore planning permission would be required for the proposed building for use as an annexe.”

Ref No 20160967 - The Oaks, Sallows Shaw DA13 9BP
REVISED PLANS - Application for minor material amendment to planning permission reference number 20150636 for the conversion and extension of existing garage into a one bedroom annex and construction of a swimming pool; to allow the demolition of the existing garage and its re-building.

CPC has no objection to this amended application but note that the proximity of the proposed extension to the boundary remains.

GBC Still Pending Consideration


Ref No 2016112 - Land North of Wildacre, Sole Street, DA13 0XZ
Erection of 5 No Bedroom dwelling and detached double garage.

CPC objects to this proposal to build in the MGB in an AONB.  The proposal for a white rendered two-storey plus basement dwelling with detached double garage on land previously used for grazing horses cannot be viewed as beneficial or desirable.  The entrance/driveway to the land is opposite the Public House carpark, Sole Street Station and has bus stops either side of the road on the approach to the hump backed bridge, adding a further hazardous exit on to what is already a dangerously busy stretch of road.

The overall design and associated technologies are extremely well considered but the preservation of MGB in an area of AONB has to be any Parish Council’s first and foremost obligation.

GBC still Pending Consideration.

Ref No 20170021 - Dabbs Place, Farmhouse, Jeskyns Road, DA13 9BL
Erection of a single storey detached outbuilding at the rear to accommodate swimming pool and associated facilities.

CPC Objects to the proposal which is similar in size to the already over-extended main house.  There is no additional drive way or parking shown and we wonder whether this proposal is purely for personal use.  This must surely add more bulk and is inappropriate development, that is by definition harmful to the openness and fails to safeguard the countryside from encroachment.

GBC Refused.

Extract from the refusal:

“refused on the following grounds:- 

1. The proposed outbuilding is inappropriate development harmful to the openness of the Green Belt and there are no very special circumstances to outweigh the harm to the Green Belt. The development is therefore contrary to policy CS02 of the Gravesham Local Plan Core Strategy (2014), and section 9 (Protecting Green Belt Land) of the National Planning Policy Framework (NPPF). 

2. The site is within a designated landscape character area of Istead Arable Farmlands and the proposed development would result in an unsightly presence in the landscape which would result in an obtrusive development which would fail to conserve the landscape. The development is therefore contrary to policy CS12 of Gravesham Local Plan Core Strategy (2014), 

3. The proposal by virtue of its size, form and design would appear an overly large, disproportionate and incompatible development within the vicinity of the area and will be detrimental to the character of the area. As such, this proposal is contrary to Policies CS19 (Development and Design Principles) sections 7 of the National Planning Policy Framework which all seek to ensure a high quality design which respects local distinctiveness. 

Ref No 20160774 – Revised Application, Knights Place Farm Watling Street, ME2 3UB  

Retention of two storey building used as car port and store at ground floor with residential annexe above; conversion of ground floor to form part of residential annexe.

In light of the amendments we vigorously object to the revised planning application.  Notwithstanding the intention to legally tie this outbuilding to the main building, Cobham PC objected to the original application and can find no reason why the amendments change our objections.

This Listed property sits in MGB and an area of AONB;  this must surely be viewed as encroachment and flouting of the conditions imposed for its protection, and harmful in all respects.

GBC still Pending Consideration

Ref No 20160852 - Revised Plans/Revised Description - Poolmerick Round Street, DA13 9BA
Erection of a two bedroom detached dwelling with basement, detached garage associated parking space and new access drive.

CPC objects to this further subdivision of the plot Poolmerick occupies; it has already been subdivided to provide Basant.  We feel that this development significicantly alters the character of the area by providing another house and detached garage.  Poolmerick becomes a very substantial house on a tiny plot;  Corner Cottage has been subdivided to provide Yew Tree Cottage, and this infill is undesirable and will be to the detriment of Poolmerick, Basant, Roundhay and Copper Beeches.

GBC Regulatory Board considered 8 March, Rosemary Dymond in attendance, Permission Refused.

Please see Committee Report and supplementary report for a comprehensive and detailed description of the case, an extract dated 9/3/2017  follows:

“Recommendation: 

REFUSAL on the following grounds: 

(i) The proposals are considered to constitute an overdevelopment of rear garden which would result in a cramped form of back land development which is harmful the character and appearance of the host dwelling (Poolmerick) in particular. It would therefore fail to protect the character of area and would contravene Policies CS14, CS15 and CS19 of the Gravesham Local Plan Core Strategy September 2014 which ensure new development will integrate well with the surrounding local area. At a national level the proposed development would also contravene paragraph 53 of the NPPF which states ‘Local planning authorities should consider the case for setting out policies to resist inappropriate development of residential gardens, for example where development would cause harm to the local area’. 

(ii) No information has been provided in respect of trees or hedgerows, however considering the location and extent of the driveway works, the location of the garage and the position of dwelling it is likely that most of these trees will be affected and a number will certainly have to be removed. The mature trees and hedgerows undoubtedly form part of the rural character of the village and proposals which fail to consider the impact of their loss, or provide any information on how these trees and hedgerows will be safeguarded are considered to be harmful to the character and appearance of the area. 

(iii) The proposals would be harmful to the amenity of the occupants of adjoining dwellings by reason of its design and proximity to adjoining neighbours resulting in loss of privacy through direct overlooking. The proposal would also entail a loss of privacy and quiet enjoyment for the occupants of adjoining dwellings arising from the proximity of the dwelling to the rear gardens of Poolmerick and Basant, and is likely to result in disturbance through the passing of traffic close to the boundary in particular to Basant. Overall the harmful implications for neighbour amenity would be contrary to Policy CS19 of the Gravesham Local Plan Core Strategy 2014. “

A parishioner asked about what had happened to land behind Norwood Lane. It was reported that it had been sold to the Parishioners who worked together as a committee to save it from development. This is a 2.5 acre site.  
Neighbourhood Forum Report
Cllr K Smith was unable to attend the last meeting due to work commitments. Cllr Dymond last attended in Summer 2016.  Cllr K Smith has not heard when the next meeting will be held.  Cllr Bryan Sweetland said he does not think that the format for the meetings is right at the moment. 
Footway between Round Street and Scratton Fields
Cllr Dymond said that the project has been handed over to consultants and contractors working for KCC Highways. The first of the designs have been completed and gone back to KCC for their opinion. The consultants / contractors walked through whole of the village, taking measurements and photos. Cllr Dymond asked for traffic calming to be added as part of the design proposals. It was proposed by Cllr Blackett and Cllr Dymond that some sort of chicane is put in. Cllr Dymond said that enough residents have agreed to the idea of making a footway viable. A decision as to which design will be considered the best has not been released as yet.
Parking problems
Already discussed. 

Speeding problems
Already discussed
Sweepshole Pond
It was reported that the reeds have been cut.
Meadow Room
Latest meeting has been postponed. 

Munchies on the Meadow – first May Bank Holiday - 29th April 2017 
3 GBC 

No update. 
4 KCC
Cllr Sweetland reported that most of the issues have already been discussed. The new library site at Meopham school is quite impressive and is to open at the end of June. This is probably the only new library being built in the country. 
Kent media hub was mentioned. This is where all KCC press releases and consultations etc are uploaded.
5 KALC
Cllr Dymond said that the next meeting is in April. Cllr Dymond to report back.
6 Correspondence
A letter from a Greenlands resident has been received concerning parking permits. This was read out and a discussion about the issues residents have ensued. Cllr K Smith explained that those residents who don’t have a driveway receive two permits. She said that some other residents have also been able to buy more than one permit. It was suggested that the resident apply for another permit. The lack of space is not a new problem. Clerk to send email on to Cllr K Smith to be looked into further. 
The Parish Council had received details of some local thefts. Details were added to during the meeting:

Round Street: thieves broke into yard and attempted to steal truck.

Meadow Rooms: pre-school bench stolen, broke into house next door and stole mower

Sallows Shaw: youths trying to get into cars

Lawrence Drive: sat nav stolen from car

Scratton Fields -turned into Scratton Fields and apprehended by police (from Lawrence Drive). Rammed a police car and damaged vehicles. 

Caravan taken from Cobham recently. 

Greenlands robbery: person on driveway and another in the house upstairs. 

Tractor mower stolen from Camer Street and one at Wild Acre taken.
Parish Clerk

The role of the Parish Clerk has been advertised. The current Parish Clerk has resigned due to other work commitments but will stay for the Annual Meeting in May. Hopeful that a replacement Parish Clerk will be in place for May start at the Annual Meeting. 
7 Matters Raised by Parish Councillors    
Cllr K Smith thanked those who helped with the litter-picking and tidy-up on the two dates in March. She also reported that a sign has been knocked down by the pond, which needs to go back up. Cllr Dymond said that she would raise this with GBC at the meeting with them on Wednesday.   
Cllr Booth asked whether the speeding sign on the bridge is effective. Cllr K Smith confirmed that it was still working. 

Cllr Dymond explained that the Bowls Club lease is currently in the hands of the solicitors. There will be a meeting at the end of April to sign-off.

Cllr Booth asked why it is so difficult to get rubbish collected. He explained that he collected a lot of rubbish on the back of his pick-up truck and then spent most of the day trying to get someone from GBC to collect it or be permitted to drop it off somewhere. 

Cllr Sweetland said that we may be able to get some permits for refuse sites. Clerk to ask. 

The Clerk said that it was another disappointingly low turn-out for the community litter-pick day. 

12 Any other Business
Risk Assessment 

The Risk Assessment was discussed and it was agreed that the defibrillators need to be added. Cllr Haig questioned the equipment required for ‘major disasters’ section. Cllr Dymond said she would ask GBC. All else agreed.

Cllr Dymond reported that the Parish Council were given the list by BT of those phone boxes they planned to remove. On the latest list neither of ours appear to be being closed. 
Cllr M Haig said that the telephone box is in very bad condition. Cllr Dymond said that we will find out what the plan is but the Parish Council did not feel that we should get rid of it. 
Defibrillator Training dates were discussed:
Sat 8th April 10am, Sole Street

Sat 22nd April 10am, Cobham
13 Finance

On the proposal of Cllr K Smith, seconded by Cllr Arnott, the following cheques were signed and ratified: 
05/03/17
EDF






£559.32

05/03/17
Clerk’s salary (Feb)




£216.80

05/03/17
Meadow Room Hire




£60.00

20/03/17`
Meadow Room Hire (cheque re-issued)

£30.00

20/03/17
Meadow Room Hire (cheque re-issued)

£30.00

20/03/17
Maintenance salary (Mar)



£115.20

20/03/17
CPRE annual subs




£36.00

Total






       

£1047.32
As there was no other business the Chairman closed the public meeting at 9.55pm.


Chairman............................................................................................................................
Following the meeting, the system of financial controls was discussed at a closed meeting. The minutes of this meeting were recorded separately. 
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